

## **COI QUERY**

Country of Origin	Sudan
Main subject	Information on the treatment of political activists (including student activists) by the Sudanese Transitional Government established on 17 August 2019, in Darfur, Two Areas, Khartoum.
Question(s)	
Date of completion	19 May 2020
Query Code	Q9-2020
Contributing EU+ COI units	
(if applicable)	

## Disclaimer

This response to a COI query has been elaborated according to the <u>EASO COI Report Methodology</u> and <u>EASO</u> Writing and Referencing Guide.

The information provided in this response has been researched, evaluated and processed with utmost care within a limited time frame. All sources used are referenced. A quality review has been performed in line with the above mentioned methodology. This document does not claim to be exhaustive neither conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim to international protection. If a certain event, person or organisation is not mentioned in the report, this does not mean that the event has not taken place or that the person or organisation does not exist. Terminology used should not be regarded as indicative of a particular legal position.

The information in the response does not necessarily reflect the opinion of EASO and makes no political statement whatsoever.

The target audience is caseworkers, COI researchers, policy makers, and decision making authorities. Sources were accessed between 1 April 2020 and 19 May 2020. The answer was finalised on the 19 May 2020. Any event taking place after this date is not included in this answer.



# **COI QUERY RESPONSE**

Information on the treatment of political activists by the Sudanese Transitional Government established on 17 August 2019, in Darfur, Two Areas, Khartoum

### **Background**

Since Sudan's independence in 1956, political instability prevailed, and the country experienced several military coups.<sup>1</sup>

In January 2018, demonstrations first started in protest of high bread prices and economic conditions.<sup>2</sup> By the end of the year [2018], demonstrations dilated nationwide and turned into mass protests against president Omar Hassan Ahmad al-Bashir's rule.<sup>3</sup>

Throughout 2019, protests continued and nearly 40 people died during mass demonstrations connected to the former presidents' state of emergency declaration in February 2019.<sup>4</sup> A climax was reached on 6 April 2019 when protestors gathered in front of the military headquarter, demanding the army to support the ousting of president Omar Hassan Ahmad al-Bashir.<sup>5</sup> The Sudanese army did not always turn against the protestors, for example, on 6 April 2019, 'soldiers permitted the protesters to stay'.' Less than a week later, after 30 years in office, Omar Hassan Ahmad al-Bashir was removed from office on 11 April 2019.<sup>7</sup>

However, the news of the replacement of president al-Bashir by General Ahmed Ibn Auf, former Defense Minister and head of military intelligence under al-Bashir's rule - who had been accused of supporting militias and perpetrating atrocities in Sudan's Darfur region -, originated protests. Activists continued to demand democracy and civilians to take over: 'a civilian is needed, not one of these army officers [...] we want a real democracy, with real freedom and human rights [and a] civilian-led transition.'8

Another major event during Sudan's pro-democracy movement was a crackdown on 3 June 2019, during which the security apparatus reportedely killed dozens of protestors 'and some had their bodies thrown into the River Nile'; a report by Freedom House mentions 127 fatalites as a result of the 3 June 2019 crackdown on protestors. 10

On 17 July 2019, the Forces of Freedom and Change (FFC), which had been coordinating protest, and the Transitional Military Council (TMC) signed an agreement, which was followed by the completion

<sup>4</sup> BBC, Sudan profile - Timeline, 10 September 2019, url

2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> fanack.com, Governance & Politics of Sudan, 9 September 2019, url

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  BBC, Sudan profile - Timeline, 10 September 2019,  $\,\underline{\text{url}}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> HRW, Sudan, n.d., <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> BBC, Sudan crisis: What you need to know, 16 August 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> New York Times (The), Sudan's President Omar Hassan al-Bashir Is Ousted, but Not His Regime, 11 April 2019, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Washington Post (The), Sudan's Omar Hassan al-Bashir is ousted after by military after 30 years in power, 11 April 2019, url; Al Jazeera, Sudan protest leaders, military sign transitional government deal, 17 August 2019, url

<sup>8</sup> New York Times (The), Sudan's President Omar Hassan al-Bashir Is Ousted, but Not His Regime, 11 April 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> BBC, Sudan crisis: What you need to know, 16 August 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Freedom House, Sudan, 8 April 2020, <u>url</u>





of a Constitutional Declaration on 4 August 2019. As envisaged by the agreement, a Sovereignty Council was established on 20 August 2019, leading to the dissolvement of the TMC. The Sovereignty Council also referred to as the Transitional Government, is based on a power-sharing tripartite agreement between the military, the civilians and the protest groups. 13

The Draft Constitution Declaration outlines that:

'The Sovereignty Council consists of 11 members, of whom five are civilians selected by the Forces of Freedom and Change, and five are selected by the Transitional Military Council. The eleventh member is a civilian, selected by agreement between the Transitional Military Council and the Forces of Freedom and Change. Over the first 21 months of the transitional period, the Sovereignty Council is chaired by someone selected by the military members, and in the remaining 18 months of the transitional period [...] it is chaired by a civilian member selected by the five civilian members who were selected by the Forces of Freedom and Change. <sup>14</sup>

The Transitional Government will rule for three years [November 2022], until Sudan's next elections. 15

## The Transitional Government / Sovereignty Council<sup>16</sup>

#### 2019

Sources mainly reported human rights violations against members of the opposition during president Omar Hassan Ahmad al-Bashir's rule until August 2019, while no information was found regarding the treatment of political activists since the instalment of the Sovereignty Council.

In general, according to Amnesty International, the previous year '[2019] was marked by [...] excessive use of force and unlawful killings by Sudanese security forces against peaceful protesters [as] security forces used live ammunition against demonstrators.' However, no explicit reference is made regarding the treatment of activists by the Transitional Government.<sup>18</sup>

Human Rights Watch does not mention any violations against protesters after the transition government came into force.<sup>19</sup> Furthermore, the same sources does (also) not report on any repression against members of the opposition of the Transitional Government.<sup>20</sup> In line with previous sources consulted, Amnesty International does (also) not report on any mistreatment of members of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Constitutionnet, Sudan Constitutional Declaration August 2019, n.d., <u>url</u>

<sup>12</sup> AfricanNews, Inside Sudan's 11-member Sovereign Council: All you need to know, 21 August 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> BBC, Sudan timeline, 10 September 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> The Government of Sudan, Draft Constitutional Charter for the 2019 Transitional period, Chapter 4 (b), (c), 6 April 2019, url; Al Jazeera, Sudan protest leaders, military sign transitional government deal, 17 August 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> UNDP, 2020 is once in a lifetime opportunity to support Sudan, n.d., url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> The terms Transitional Government and Sovereignty Council are used interchangeable to refer to the collective head of state of Sudan until the country's next election which are scheduled for 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> AI, Amnesty International, Human Rights in Africa, review of 2019, 2020, <u>url</u>, p. 83

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Al, Amnesty International, Sudan 2019, n.d., url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> HRW, Sudan events of 2019, n.d., url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> HRW, Sudan: Progress on Rights, Justice, Key to Transition, 20 February 2020, <u>url</u>



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

the oppostion by the Transitional Government.<sup>21</sup> USDOS does not report on repression of political activists by the current government either.<sup>22</sup>

Asylum Research Consultancy (ARC), reporting on in their query response explicitly writes about students, political activists, human rights activists and journalists, however, they are mainly reporting on incidents that occurred before August 2019.<sup>23</sup>

#### 2020

On 14 January 2020, a revolt by some inteligence agency members occured in Khartoum. The head of Sudan's Sovereignty Counil, Leutianent General Abdel-Fattah Al-Burhan, called it a coup and warned that the armed forces would 'confront any attempt to "destabilise security and stability and every attempt to abort revolution"'. <sup>24</sup>

During 2020, several demonstrations took place, and some protests turned violent. On 20 February 2020, 53 people were injured, including 'many women and children', in anti-government protests in Sudan's capital.<sup>25</sup> Police and protestors clashed as thousands of protesters gathered asking for a restructuring the Sudanese army, as well as the return of dismissed officers, which, according to the protestors were 'punished for showing solidarity with the anti-Bashir protests.'<sup>26</sup> The government had previously released a list of dismissed officers.<sup>27</sup>

According to a media outlet, demonstrators were 'against the referral of a Sudanese army officer, 1st Lt. Muhammad Siddiq, who supported the protesters during the first sit-in in front of the army headquarters [...] the protesters are demanding that he be returned to the army.'28

The Sudanese Professionals Association (SPA), an umbrella organisation for 17 Unions in Sudan, responsible for organising the protests that ousted president al-Bashir in 2019, strongly condemned the government's response during the 20 February protests, stating that 'this attitude against the protesters resembles the misdeeds of the old regime, so we demand the Prime Minister Abdalla Hamdok to fire the police inspector and the interior minister.'<sup>29</sup>

During protests on 12 April 2020, albeit lockdown restrictions, the police did not disperse the demonstration. However, an emergency decree was issued by the prime minster to sanction people not overserving the coronavirus lockdown measures.<sup>30</sup>

Omar Hassan Ahmad al-Bashir supporters protested on 16 April 2020 in Sudan's capital requesting the fall of the Transitional Government. In northern Sudan, pro-democracy activists and al-Bashir supporters clashed.<sup>31</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Al, Amnesty International, Sudan 2019, n.d., url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> USDOS, 2019 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Sudan, n.d., url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> ARC, Sudan: Query Response, The situation in Khartoum and Omdurman – An update (3rd version), 5 February 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> CNN, Head of Sudan's ruling council calls revolt by members of country's intelligence agency a 'coup', 15 January 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Anadolu Agency, , Sudan: 53 people injured in anti-army protests, 21 February 2020, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Anadolu Agency, Sudan: 53 people injured in anti-army protests, 21 February 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> vox, Sudan just took a step backward on its path to democracy, 21 February 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> vox, Sudan just took a step backward on its path to democracy, 21 February 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Anadolu Agency, Sudan: 53 people injured in anti-army protests, 21 February 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Sudan Tribune (The), Sudan arrests Islamists for holding protests hostile to Hamdok government, 13 April 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Middle East Eye, Pro-Bashir Sudanese protesters march on army HQ despite coronavirus ban, 17 April 2020, url





There are reports of anti-corruption demonstrations held in April 2020 in South Darfur's El Radoom region, during which no violent incidents occured. According to protestors, 'a protest like this [without violence] would have not been possible during al-Bashir's [...] rule [...] The mere fact that people can protest without fearing being slaughtered is a huge change.'32

Another demonstration occurred on 10 May 2020, as al-Bashir's supporters rallied in Sudan's capital. Protests took place albeit the imposed lockdown measures to curb the spread of the coronavirus. The police broke up the rally and arrested several people. Demonstrations also took place in 'the states of Kassala, West Kordofan and South Darfur.'<sup>33</sup> According to the same source, 'the national army has been deployed in some areas in the downtown of Khartoum, closing the main roads that lead to the army headquarters [...] hundreds of demonstrators took to the streets in Khartoum and other states to demand the former president's release.'<sup>34</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> OCCRP, Anti-Corruption Sit-In to Enter its Third Week in a Sudanese Town, 14 April 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Anadolu Agency, Sudan police rally demanding Bashir's release, 3 May 2020, url

 $<sup>^{34}</sup>$  Anadolu Agency, Sudan police rally demanding Bashir's release, 3 May 2020,  $\underline{\text{url}}$ 



### **SOURCES USED**

AfricanNews, Inside Sudan's 11-member Sovereign Council: All you need to know , 21 August 2019, <a href="https://www.africanews.com/2019/08/21/inside-sudan-s-11-member-sovereign-council-all-you-need-to-know/">https://www.africanews.com/2019/08/21/inside-sudan-s-11-member-sovereign-council-all-you-need-to-know/</a>

Al, Amnesty International, Human Rights in Africa, review of 2019, 2020, <a href="https://www.amnestyusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Human-rights-in-AFRICA-2019">https://www.amnestyusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Human-rights-in-AFRICA-2019</a> web 6.04.20.pdf, p. 83

Al Jazeera, Sudan protest leaders, military sign transitional government deal, 17 August 2019, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/08/sudan-protest-leaders-military-sign-transitional-government-deal-190817122225172.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/08/sudan-protest-leaders-military-sign-transitional-government-deal-190817122225172.html</a>

Anadolu Agency, Sudan police rally demanding Bashir's release, 3 May 2020, <a href="https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/sudan-police-disperse-rally-demanding-bashirs-release/1827523">https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/sudan-police-disperse-rally-demanding-bashirs-release/1827523</a>

BBC, Sudan crisis: What you need to know, 16 August 2019, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-48511226">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-48511226</a>

BBC, Sudan crisis: What you need to know, 16 August 2019, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-48511226">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-48511226</a>

BBC, Sudan profile - Timeline, 10 September 2019, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-14095300">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-14095300</a>

CNN, Head of Sudan's ruling council calls revolt by members of country's intelligence agency a 'coup', 15 January 2020, <a href="https://edition.cnn.com/2020/01/15/africa/sudan-intelligence-khartoum-revolt/index.html">https://edition.cnn.com/2020/01/15/africa/sudan-intelligence-khartoum-revolt/index.html</a>

Constitutionnet, Sudan Constitutional Declaration August 2019, n.d., <a href="http://constitutionnet.org/vl/item/sudan-constitutional-declaration-august-2019">http://constitutionnet.org/vl/item/sudan-constitutional-declaration-august-2019</a>

fanack.com, Governance & Politics of Sudan, 9 September 2019, <a href="https://fanack.com/sudan/governance-and-politics-of-sudan/?gclid=EAlalQobChMIzoOK2Ze15wIVh4xRCh3dGAJJEAAYASAAEgK-IfD">https://fanack.com/sudan/governance-and-politics-of-sudan/?gclid=EAlalQobChMIzoOK2Ze15wIVh4xRCh3dGAJJEAAYASAAEgK-IfD</a> BwE

Freedom House, Sudan, 8 April 2020, https://freedomhouse.org/country/sudan/freedom-world/2020

HRW, Sudan, n.d., https://www.hrw.org/africa/sudan

HRW, Sudan: A Year On, Justice Needed for Crackdowns, 10 April 2020, https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/10/sudan-year-justice-needed-crackdowns



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

HRW, Sudan: End Network Shutdown Immediately, 12 June 2019, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/06/12/sudan-end-network-shutdown-immediately">https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/06/12/sudan-end-network-shutdown-immediately</a>

Human Rights Watch, Sudan, Events of 2019, n.d., <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/sudan">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/sudan</a>

Middle East Eye, EXCLUSIVE: Sudanese spy chief 'met head of Mossad to discuss Bashir succession plan', 1 March 2019, <a href="https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/exclusive-sudanese-spy-chief-met-head-mossad-discuss-bashir-succession-plan">https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/exclusive-sudanese-spy-chief-met-head-mossad-discuss-bashir-succession-plan</a>

Middle East Eye, Pro-Bashir Sudanese protesters march on army HQ despite coronavirus ban, 17 April 2020, <a href="https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/coronavirus-sudan-pro-bashir-march-army-headquarters">https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/coronavirus-sudan-pro-bashir-march-army-headquarters</a>

New Humanitarian (The), Deadly protest crackdown casts shadow on Sudan's future, 6 June 2019, <a href="https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2019/06/06/briefing-deadly-protest-crackdown-casts-shadow-sudan-s-future">https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2019/06/06/briefing-deadly-protest-crackdown-casts-shadow-sudan-s-future</a>

New York Times (The), Sudan's President Omar Hassan al-Bashir Is Ousted, but Not His Regime, 11 April 2019, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/11/world/africa/sudan-omar-hassan-al-bashir.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/11/world/africa/sudan-omar-hassan-al-bashir.html</a>

OCCRP, Anti-Corruption Sit-In to Enter its Third Week in a Sudanese Town, 14 April 2020, <a href="https://www.occrp.org/en/daily/12093-anti-corruption-sit-in-to-enter-its-third-week-in-a-sudanese-town">https://www.occrp.org/en/daily/12093-anti-corruption-sit-in-to-enter-its-third-week-in-a-sudanese-town</a>

Reuters, Sudanese security forces use violence to disperse student protest, 24 June 2019, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sudan-politics/sudanese-security-forces-use-violence-to-disperse-student-protest-idUSKCN1TP2CF">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sudan-politics/sudanese-security-forces-use-violence-to-disperse-student-protest-idUSKCN1TP2CF</a>

Sudan Tribune (The), Sudan arrests Islamists for holding protests hostile to Hamdok government, 13 April 2020, https://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article69210

Sudan, The Penal Code of 1991 (152, 1), available at: https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1219135/1329\_1202725629\_sb106-sud-criminalact1991.pdf

The Government of Sudan, Draft Constitutional Charter for the 2019 Transitional period, Chapter 4 (b), (c), 6 April 2019, <a href="https://sudanreeves.org/2019/08/06/sudan-draft-constitutional-charter-for-the-2019-transitional-period/">https://sudanreeves.org/2019/08/06/sudan-draft-constitutional-charter-for-the-2019-transitional-period/</a>

UN, Sudan's New Transitional Government, SC/13929, 26 August 2019, https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sc13929.doc.htm

UNDP, 2020 is once in a lifetime opportunity to support Sudan, n.d., <a href="https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/news-centre/news/2020/UNDP">https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/news-centre/news/2020/UNDP</a> Administrator 2020 is once in a lifetime opportunity to support Sudan.html



USDOS, 2019 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Sudan, n.d., <a href="https://www.state.gov/reports/2019-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/sudan/">https://www.state.gov/reports/2019-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/sudan/</a>

vox, Sudan just took a step backward on its path to democracy, 21 February 2020, https://www.vox.com/world/2020/2/21/21146986/sudan-protests-crackdown-tear-gas-democracy

## **SOURCES CONSULTED**

African News, Sudan protest hub: Bashir probed over money laundering, terrorism financing, 2 May 2019, https://www.africanews.com/2019/05/03/sudan-protest-hub-africanews-updates/

African Report (The), Sudan's transition to free elections undermined by Hemeti, 31 March 2020, <a href="https://www.theafricareport.com/25325/sudans-transition-to-free-elections-undermined-by-hemeti/">https://www.theafricareport.com/25325/sudans-transition-to-free-elections-undermined-by-hemeti/</a>

African Report (The), Sudan's transition to free elections undermined by Hemeti, 31 March 2020, <a href="https://www.theafricareport.com/25325/sudans-transition-to-free-elections-undermined-by-hemeti/">https://www.theafricareport.com/25325/sudans-transition-to-free-elections-undermined-by-hemeti/</a>

Al, Amnesty International, Armed conflicts and state repression in Africa fuel cocktail of human rights violations, 7 April 2020, <a href="https://www.amnestyusa.org/press-releases/armed-conflicts-and-state-repression-in-africa-fuel-cocktail-of-human-rights-violations/">https://www.amnestyusa.org/press-releases/armed-conflicts-and-state-repression-in-africa-fuel-cocktail-of-human-rights-violations/</a>

Al, Amnesty International, End the violent crackdown on protesters in Sudan, n.d., <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/get-involved/take-action/sudan-protests-crackdown-on-protesters/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/get-involved/take-action/sudan-protests-crackdown-on-protesters/</a>

Al, Amnesty International, Human Rights in Africa, review of 2019, <a href="https://www.amnestyusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Human-rights-in-AFRICA-2019">https://www.amnestyusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Human-rights-in-AFRICA-2019</a> web 6.04.20.pdf

Al, Amnesty International, Sudan: All security agencies that attacked protesters must be held to account, 10 March 2020, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/03/sudan-all-security-agencies-that-attacked-protesters-must-be-held-to-account/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/03/sudan-all-security-agencies-that-attacked-protesters-must-be-held-to-account/</a>

Al, Amnesty International, Sudan: State of emergency intensifies brutal government crackdown on protests , 25 February 2019, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/02/sudan-state-of-emergency-intensifies-brutal-government-crackdown-on-protests/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/02/sudan-state-of-emergency-intensifies-brutal-government-crackdown-on-protests/</a>

Al Jazeera, 100 days of Sudan's transitional government: Now what?, 10 December 2019, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/blogs/africa/2019/12/100-days-sudan-transitional-government-191218082146658.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/blogs/africa/2019/12/100-days-sudan-transitional-government-191218082146658.html</a>

Al Jazeera, Rights group calls for justice over protester killings in Sudan, 10 April 2020, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/04/rights-group-calls-justice-protester-killings-sudan-200410070914670.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/04/rights-group-calls-justice-protester-killings-sudan-200410070914670.html</a>



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

Al Jazeera, Sudan's female protesters leading the pro-democracy movement, 23 April 2019, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/04/sudan-women-protesters-leading-pro-democracy-movement-190423134521604.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/04/sudan-women-protesters-leading-pro-democracy-movement-190423134521604.html</a>

Al Jazeera, What prompted the protests in Sudan?, 26 December 2018, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/12/prompted-protests-sudan-181224114651302.html

All African, Sudan: Protesters in Khartoum Demand Justice for Massacre Victims, 21 October 2019, <a href="https://allafrica.com/stories/201910220011.html">https://allafrica.com/stories/201910220011.html</a>

Anadolu Agency, , Sudan: 53 people injured in anti-army protests, 21 February 2020, <a href="https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/sudan-53-people-injured-in-anti-army-protests/1740675">https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/sudan-53-people-injured-in-anti-army-protests/1740675</a>

Anadolu Agency, Sudan: 53 people injured in anti-army protests, 21 February 2020, <a href="https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/sudan-53-people-injured-in-anti-army-protests/1740675">https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/sudan-53-people-injured-in-anti-army-protests/1740675</a>

Arab News, TIMELINE: Mounting protests in Sudan, 19 December 2018, https://www.arabnews.com/node/1481066/middle-east

ARC, Sudan: Query Response, The situation in Khartoum and Omdurman – An update (3rd version), February 2020, <a href="https://asylumresearchcentre.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/ARC">https://asylumresearchcentre.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/ARC</a> COI Report on Khartoum-Omdurman February 2020.pdf

BBC, Sudan crisis: Security forces 'move against protesters', 3 June 2019, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-48494653">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-48494653</a>

BBC, Sudan Profile, 10 September 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-14095300

BBC, Sudan protests: Deadly unrest as masses oppose the military, 30 June 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-48812578

CMI, Sexual violence does not stop Sudan's women from speaking up, 4 September 2019, <a href="https://www.cmi.no/publications/6999-sexual-violence-does-not-stop-sudans-women-from-speaking-up">https://www.cmi.no/publications/6999-sexual-violence-does-not-stop-sudans-women-from-speaking-up</a>

Dabanga, Int'l community applauds Sudan political agreement, 18 July 2019, <a href="https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/int-l-community-applauds-sudan-political-agreement">https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/int-l-community-applauds-sudan-political-agreement</a>

Dabanga, Sudan timeline Oct-Dec 2019: Interim government put to the test, 20 January 2020, https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-interim-government-put-to-the-test

Dabanga, Sudan: Protests against mining, old regime, increased fees, 25 February 2020, <a href="https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-protests-against-mining-old-regime-increased-fees">https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-protests-against-mining-old-regime-increased-fees</a>

DW, Sudan: Protesters call on military to intervene, 4 April 2019, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/sudan-protesters-call-on-military-to-intervene/a-48243058">https://www.dw.com/en/sudan-protesters-call-on-military-to-intervene/a-48243058</a>



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

fanack, Governance & Politics of Sudan, 24 March 2020, <a href="https://fanack.com/sudan/governance-and-politics-of-sudan/?gclid=EAIaIQobChMIzoOK2Ze15wlVh4xRCh3dGAJJEAAYASAAEgK-IfD\_BwE">https://fanack.com/sudan/governance-and-politics-of-sudan/?gclid=EAIaIQobChMIzoOK2Ze15wlVh4xRCh3dGAJJEAAYASAAEgK-IfD\_BwE</a>

France24, Fresh protests in Sudan over investigation into deadly June crackdown, 28 July 2019, <a href="https://www.france24.com/en/20190728-sudan-opposition-protest-findings-investigation-june-crackdown-deaths-paramilitary">https://www.france24.com/en/20190728-sudan-opposition-protest-findings-investigation-june-crackdown-deaths-paramilitary</a>

Freedom House, Sudan, 8 April 2020, <a href="https://freedomhouse.org/country/sudan/freedom-world/2020">https://freedomhouse.org/country/sudan/freedom-world/2020</a>

Guardian (The), Sudan accused of masterminding lethal attacks on Khartoum protesters, 5 March 2020, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/mar/05/sudan-accused-of-masterminding-lethal-attacks-on-khartoum-protesters">https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/mar/05/sudan-accused-of-masterminding-lethal-attacks-on-khartoum-protesters</a>

Guardian (The), 'We can't wait': Sudan's detained activists on returning to protest frontline, 1 May 2019, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/may/01/sudan-detained-activists-on-returning-to-protest-frontline">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/may/01/sudan-detained-activists-on-returning-to-protest-frontline</a>

HRW, "They Were Shouting 'Kill Them'", 17 November 2019, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/report/2019/11/17/they-were-shouting-kill-them/sudans-violent-crackdown-protesters-khartoum">https://www.hrw.org/report/2019/11/17/they-were-shouting-kill-them/sudans-violent-crackdown-protesters-khartoum</a>

HRW, Sudan events of 2019, n.d., <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/sudan">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/sudan</a>

HRW, Sudan: A Year On, Justice Needed for Crackdowns, 10 April 2020, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/10/sudan-year-justice-needed-crackdowns">https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/10/sudan-year-justice-needed-crackdowns</a>

Independent (The), The women at the front of Sudan's political protests, 17 August 2019, <a href="https://www.independent.co.uk/arts-entertainment/photography/sudan-protests-women-khartoum-omar-al-bashir-human-rights-a9005251.html">https://www.independent.co.uk/arts-entertainment/photography/sudan-protests-women-khartoum-omar-al-bashir-human-rights-a9005251.html</a>

Middle East Eye, Sudan's main protest group calls for demonstrations to continue, 11 April 2019, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/sudans-main-protest-group-calls-demonstrations-continue

New Humanitarian (The), Deadly protest crackdown casts shadow on Sudan's future, 6 June 2019, <a href="https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2019/06/06/briefing-deadly-protest-crackdown-casts-shadow-sudan-s-future">https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2019/06/06/briefing-deadly-protest-crackdown-casts-shadow-sudan-s-future</a>

New York Times (The), Killing of Student Protesters in Sudan Sets Off New Unrest, and Worry, 30 July 2019, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/30/world/africa/sudan-protest-killing.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/30/world/africa/sudan-protest-killing.html</a>

OHCHR, Sudan: UN experts condemn excessive use of force at protests, 11 April 2019, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24472&LangID=E

OHCHR, Sudan: UN experts urge halt to excessive use of force against peaceful protesters, 28 December 2018, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24049&LangID=E



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

Reuters, After ousting Bashir, Sudan's activists struggle to loosen military's grip, 10 May 2019, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sudan-politics/after-ousting-bashir-sudans-activists-struggle-to-loosen-militarys-grip-idUSKCN1SG0GD">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sudan-politics/after-ousting-bashir-sudans-activists-struggle-to-loosen-militarys-grip-idUSKCN1SG0GD</a>

Reuters, Thousands demand justice for slain protesters in Sudan, 12 September 2019, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sudan-politics-protesters/thousands-demand-justice-for-slain-protesters-in-sudan-idUSKCN1VX20B">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sudan-politics-protesters/thousands-demand-justice-for-slain-protesters-in-sudan-idUSKCN1VX20B</a>

SWP, For a Peaceful Transition in Sudan, October 2019, <a href="https://www.swp-berlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/comments/2019C39">https://www.swp-berlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/comments/2019C39</a> web.pdf

The Government of Norway, International support for Sudan's new transitional government, 12 December 2019, <a href="https://www.regjeringen.no/en/aktuelt/government\_support/id2682228/">https://www.regjeringen.no/en/aktuelt/government\_support/id2682228/</a>

UK Home Office, Report of a fact-finding mission to Khartoum, Sudan , November 2018, <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/759280/Sudan - FFM report 2018 - NAD-returns.pdf">NAD-returns.pdf</a>

UN Security Council, General Assembly, Sudan's New Transitional Government Presents Chance to Restore Long-Term Stability in Darfur, United Nations, African Union Officials Tell Security Council, [SC/13929], 26 August 2019, <a href="https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sc13929.doc.htm">https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sc13929.doc.htm</a>

US Embassy in Sudan, Statement by the Troika on the response to continuing protests in Sudan, 8 January 2019, <a href="https://sd.usembassy.gov/statement-by-the-troika-on-the-response-to-continuing-protests-in-sudan/">https://sd.usembassy.gov/statement-by-the-troika-on-the-response-to-continuing-protests-in-sudan/</a>

VOX, Sudan just took a step backward on its path to democracy, 21 February 2020, https://www.vox.com/world/2020/2/21/21146986/sudan-protests-crackdown-tear-gas-democracy